

NORTH CAROLINA

Regular Board Meeting Monday, July 8, 2024 6:00 PM- Town Hall Commissioners Room

Call to Order- Mayor Tony Lapish Invocation- Pastor John Taylor Brantley of Boger Reformed Church Pledge of Allegiance- Mayor Tony Lapish

1. Public Forum

(Please state name, address and limit comments to 3 minutes or less)

2. Conflict of Interest

The Mayor and Commissioners are asked at this time to reveal if they have a Conflict of Interest with any item on the Agenda in order to be recused for that item. (No member shall be excused from voting except upon matters involving the consideration of the member's own financial interest or official conduct or on matters on which the member is prohibited from voting under G.S. 14-234 or 160D-109(a). NC State Statute 160A-75 and no public official shall knowingly participate in making or administering a contract, including the award of money in the form of a grant, loan, or other appropriation, with any nonprofit with which that public official is associated.NC State Statute 14-234.3)

- 3. Approve Agenda (Pages 1-2)
- 4. Consent Agenda (Pages 3-15)
 - A. Minutes June 24, 2024 (pages 3-14)
 - B. Budget Amendment #26 Year End Adjustments for FY23/24 (page 15)
- 5. Staff Reports (Pages 16-36)
 - A. Town Manager-Randy Holloway (page 16)
 - B. Town Asst. Manager- Planning & Economic Development Director Erin Burris (pages 17-20)
 - C. Town Clerk/Finance Officer Amy Schueneman (pages 21-22)
 - D. Code Enforcement/Grant Writer- Jim Sells (pages 23-28)
 - E. Public Works- Daniel Crowell (page 29)
 - F. Cabarrus County Sheriff's Department (pages 30-35)
 - G. Fire Department-Dustin Sneed (page 36)

6. Old Business

None

7. New Business

A. Discuss any concerns with the performance of the Cabarrus County Sheriff's Department.

8. Closed Session 143-318.11.(a)(#5) Property Purchase/Exchange-To establish, or to instruct the public body's staff or negotiating agents concerning the position to be taken by or on behalf of the public body in negotiating (i) the price and other material terms of a contract or proposed contract for the acquisition of real property by purchase, option, exchange, or lease; or (ii) the amount of compensation and other material terms of an employment contract or proposed employment contract.

9. Adjournment

All agenda items and attachments are considered public records.

If you would like to obtain or view copies of the attachments or minutes from the Board's meetings, please contact Town Hall Monday-Friday 8:00am-4:30pm.

Hard copies are \$.10 per page.

Closed Session minutes are unavailable until released by the Board and/or the Town Attorney.



NORTH CAROLINA

Board of Commissioners Town Board Meeting Minutes Monday, June 24, 2024 at 6:00 P.M.

Attendance: Mayor Tony Lapish

Mayor Pro-Tem/Commissioner Lori Furr (absent)

Commissioner Chris Carter Commissioner Steven Dixon Commissioner William Meadows Commissioner Justin Simpson Town Administrator Randy Holloway Town Attorney John Scarbrough Town Clerk Amy Schueneman

Also Present: Erin Burris, April Coble, Deputy T Canaday, Terrie Reece, Terry Crayton, Tim Seagraves, Rita Gilmore, Albert Benshoff, Allen Dobson, Ariel Johnson, Charlie James, Melissa Seagraves, Austin McDonald, Dustin Sneed, Melanie Newton, David Snow, Ally Schueneman, Brian Seagraves, Derek & Erika Linker, Larry G. Pittman, Pastor Matt Hansen, and Phillip Reece.

CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Tony Lapish called the meeting to order.

INVOCATION

Pastor Matt Hansen of St. John's Lutheran Church led the Board in prayer.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mayor Lapish led the Pledge of Allegiance.

1. Public Forum

Charlie James endorsed Mr. Seagraves project on Walker Road. Mr. Seagraves is a proven and well-respected developer with a reputation for doing good work. He has met the requirements for development and has spent lots of money on plans and engineering. Because the Town of Mount Pleasant needs tax money and housing, he feels this is a great step in the right direction.

2. Conflict of Interest

The Mayor and Commissioners are asked at this time to reveal if they have a Conflict of Interest with any item on the Agenda in order to be recused for that item.

(No member shall be excused from voting except upon matters involving the consideration of the member's own financial interest or official conduct or on matters on which the member is prohibited from voting under G.S. 14-234 or 160D-109(a). NC State Statute 160A-75 and no public official shall knowingly participate in making or administering a contract, including the award of money in the form of a grant, loan, or other appropriation, with any nonprofit with which that public official is associated.NC State Statute 14-234.3)

TOWN OF MOUNT PLEASANT

No one had a conflict of interest.

3. Approve Agenda

A motion to approve the Agenda as submitted was made by Commissioner Simpson with a second by Commissioner Meadows. All Board Members were in favor. (4-0, Commissioner Furr absent)

4. Consent Agenda

A. Minutes May 13, 2024

Town Clerk Amy Schueneman asked to correct the minutes by removing the statement, "Mayor Lapish asked for a motion to excuse Commissioner Carter from the meeting. A motion was made by Commissioner Furr with a second from Commissioner Meadows. All in favor. (4-0, Commissioner Carter excused)," since it was from the April meeting.

- B. Budget Amendment #21 Awning for Fire Dept.
- C. Budget Amendment #22 FD Excess Sales Tax Revenue
- D. Budget Amendment #23 Fire Hydrant Ins Claim Hwy 73/Pleasant Dr
- E. Budget Amendment #24 ESHPF Grant-DT Stormwater Study
- F. Budget Amendment #25 Bookkeeping adjustments
- G. ABC Board FY24/25 Budget
- H. Resolution to Amend Development and Infrastructure Agreement for Green Acres Subdivision
- I. Amendment to Development and Infrastructure Agreement for Green Acres Subdivision

Commissioner Simpson made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as amended with a second by Commissioner Carter. All Board Members were in favor. (4-0, Commissioner Furr absent)

5. Staff Reports

- A. Town Manager-Randy Holloway
- B. Town Asst. Manager- Planning & Economic Development Director Erin Burris
- C. Town Clerk/Finance Officer Amy Schueneman
- D. Events- Crystal Smith
- E. Code Enforcement/Grant Writer- Jim Sells
- F. Public Works- Daniel Crowell
- G. Cabarrus County Sheriff's Department
- H. Fire Department-Dustin Sneed

Town Attorney John Scarbrough stated that Commissioner Furr did not have to be excused from the Board meeting since the automatic "yes" vote only applies if she was in attendance and left the meeting without being excused or refused to vote.

6. Public Hearing

A. REZ 2024-01 & SUB 2024-01 Adams Creek Subdivision (TABLED from May 13, 2024 Erin Burris presented the Adams Creek Subdivision rezoning and subdivision on Walker Road. (Presentation materials are included in the Minute Book.)

Public Hearing was opened by Mayor Lapish.

Allen Dobson of S Main Street is a 40-year resident and has worked the last several years to restore several buildings downtown. He spoke in favor of the subdivision since it will be an asset to the community. It will provide utilities for the Fire Station on Walker Road and save the Town money. He does not agree with all the concern about growth but agrees it does need to be the right type of

growth. He wants the Town to be judicious to keep runaway growth from happening. Growth is necessary to support the tax base and is needed to repair the crumbling infrastructure. If it wasn't for Senator Newton and our legislature we would be behind the eight ball. Smart growth is necessary. The Theater cannot be fixed up without the new waterline for the sprinkler system. Our town is a "welfare" municipality right now but will turn it around. The developer is local and wants to help the Town.

Phillip Reece of Cress Road is a truck driver and purchased his home because of the small school system that would allow his children to stay in Mount Pleasant Schools from kindergarten to graduation. Three developments are trying to come in within a short time and we don't know what that traffic will do on Walker Road. If you add 60 houses or 30 houses to Walker Road, how many students are going to walk to school and cross the street. He drives his truck down that road every day to go home. Grow correctly, not quickly or we will end up like Harrisburg. Make sure the streets are designed correctly to prevent accidents so that they make sense.

Mayor Lapish stated he has gone to Concord, Midland, Locust and all the surrounding towns to look at their subdivisions and most are closer than is being asked for tonight. The development around Mount Pleasant Elementary during school hours Parent Drive has cars backed up to North Drive. The school buses must go through the subdivision to get to the school just like Wolf Meadow Elementary and Rocky River Elementary. If students are walking to school, the parents are with them. This day and time parents are not going to let their children loose.

Melanie Newton of Little Buffalo Creek Road is thankful to be a part of this community. She is the wife of Senator Paul Newton, and he sent her to speak for him since he is currently in Raleigh. Tim Seagrave's project will be a huge asset to the Town of Mount Pleasant. Think about your children and grandchildren and ask yourself where they are going to live. Are they going to have to go to a neighboring county to find a place to live? If we say no to housing development, we are hurting our own. When Senator Newton first ran for office, he wanted enough good jobs for our children and grandchildren that they didn't have to move out of the area. We also want them to have good housing to live in. Encouraging the Board to vote yes to this project for 60 homes versus 49 homes which would be a \$35,000 difference in tax revenue. The Town needs the revenue.

Terrie Reece of Cress Road is not totally against the project since it is already zoned low density. Mr. Seagraves can already put in 45-48 houses. The more houses you put in the less room you have for children to play. Also, you are going to see "cracker box houses" not nice houses like on the slides. She doesn't want the project bringing in the water and sewer lines for the future Fire Department to sway the Board's decision. The money would be spent whether the subdivision is here or not. Don't let it be the determining factor. It is a 30-acre site allowing 2 houses per acre, but once you start taking out the sidewalks, roads, retention ponds, you don't have 30 acres. There is not enough land to put 60 houses. Revenue for the Town is great, but do you want to grow so much that you lose the small-town feel. Kids will have to go outside Mount Pleasant to go to school.

Terry Crayton of St. John's Church Road said of the 30 acres you would only be able to build on 20 acres once you take out greenways, roads, and sidewalks it is down to 15 acres. Then, you want to jam 60 houses on approximately 15 acres or 4 houses per acre. "Cracker box" is a great description. Is that what the Board is wanting for Mount Pleasant? If they want to live in Harrisburg, go to Harrisburg. Trust is also an issue here. Four years ago, they (the developers) showed a plan with 100 houses to make money and it was turned down, then 90, then 75, now 60. This is an example of a boy crying wolf. Why can't he build 45 homes? These will be "tiny homes." He does not believe this is smart growth. There is an issue with safety for children on that road. Traffic is terrible during

school hours. It will put a lot of kids into the school system, but other children will have to be bused to other schools or be in trailers at Mount Pleasant schools.

Mayor Lapish responded that he grew up in a "cracker box" on mill hill with more than two homes per acre. It was a community that worked together and grew Mount Pleasant. This subdivision will be an asset to the Town because we all need to come closer together and find common ground. People are coming to him asking to build in Mount Pleasant or if there are homes for sale. He thanked Mr. Seagraves for being willing to invest in the Town. The Town needs rooftops in top to support the infrastructure and for businesses to come to Town to provide jobs. All the mills and the prison had closed and they were the main economic supporters for the Town.

Fire Chief Dustin Sneed of Sneed Lane was speaking in favor of the neighborhood. The water and sewer lines for the neighborhood will save money for the station on Walker Road. The infrastructure and tax base are important. The fire truck that is used daily cost \$560,000 when purchased years ago and will cost \$1 million or more to replace it in the future.

Assistant Fire Chief Austin McDonald of North Drive is in favor of the development because it will help taxpayers down the road to help pay for items needed like the new station on Walker Road. The second station will help residents on Cress Road by improving their ISO rating and lowering their insurance rates. The Town's ISO was recently lowered to a 2 and outside the Town is a 4. Since Cress Rd is outside the five-mile district it is a 9 ISO rating and some areas are not covered. The revenue from the development will help build the Walker Road station quicker and save the residents money on their insurance.

Tim Seagraves, the developer, was thankful for the opportunity to speak. There is a need for this development, and he asked the Town for the Conditional Zoning to build 60 homes on the 30 acres on Walker Road. The eleven extra homes will make the homes nicer for the community. The annual tax revenue will go a long way for the Town. Many people have invested in the downtown area and need more growth outside the town to continue being able to invest in the community. The area is off the beaten path of the Town and has been called a bunch of names that are not true. He is a resident of Cabarrus County and went to school here. He has never seen a community with houses in the \$500,000 range be called "cracker boxes" or "tiny homes." This community will bring in good folks with Eli Lilly and others that have come to work in the county. It is definitely not a "starter home" community. Mr. Seagraves pointed out that the Demographer from Cabarrus County Schools stated development allows the schools to sustain enrollment in Mount Pleasant. Currently, the enrollment for the Mount Pleasant school district is flat. With the aging population the development could actually help sustain enrollment and she does not believe the impact to the schools would be a valid reason to decline the approval of the subdivision. According to NCDOT, Walker Road is a low volume road. While working on Green Acres he has noticed traffic is nonexistent on Walker Road right now. Many people would like to come live in Mount Pleasant just like many of the people here tonight. Other folks deserve the opportunity to do the same thing. He hoped the Board would vote in favor of the development and appreciated their time.

Commissioner Carter asked Mr. Seagraves the square footage of the homes. He replied that the builders are estimating 2,000 sq ft and a \$500,000 price point. The goal is to make this a nice community. Mr. Seagraves gathered signatures from local business owners and residents that were in support of this community. (*They are included in the Minute Book.*)

Al Benshoff of Brough Law Firm is representing Mr. Tim Seagraves. The real issue here is the number of lots. The delta is 10 or 11 lots. Think of the impact of 60 houses and what the impact is of just 10 or 11 houses. That is the difference between what Mr. Seagraves can develop now in RL and

what he is asking for in the RM district. He is asking for the RM district because in order to put 60 houses on this property he needs lots that are a little bit smaller in area than RL lots. The Town's ordinance says that density is based on gross density. It is total area of the lot divided by the number of units. This determines whether it is low, medium, or high intensity. This area is low intensity in RL and RM based on the Comprehensive Plan and this area meets those standards. People make investment decisions based on the information that the Town gives them. People look at the Comprehensive Plan and Development Ordinance when making decisions on investments. In this case this development meets the Comprehensive Plan, with a density of no more than 2 units an acre. If you turn this down, even though Mr. Seagraves has met the requirements of the Town's Comprehensive Plan and Ordinance, the Town is sending a chilling message to future investors that the Town's documents don't really mean what they say. The Board has the power to change any of the documents if the Board doesn't like them. Mr. Seagraves is just following the information he was given. Because this is Conditional Zoning, there are a few things that are upgrades above normal zoning. Ms. Burris did a very good job in explaining the zoning requirements. Mr. Seagraves has offered to have not build "snout" house, garage forward homes. Higher end materials will be used for the fronts and sides. Mr. Benshoff passed photos to the Board of what will not be used. (Copies are in the Minute Book.)

Melissa Seagraves, wife of Tim Seagraves, wanted the Board to know her heart. 60 homes would be 150 people added to the community and it would not be that large of an impact. They were born and raised here, and they do not understand the pushback against them and the project. They have been blessed. The property had been under contract by a church, and the church chose a different direction. If this is not in the Lord's plan, it is fine. The demographics with the property are a nobrainer, but that is the Board's decision, and she hopes they make the right decision.

Allen James of Greenside Drive in Concord owns several properties and is an investor in downtown Mount Pleasant. He is a long-time roots in Mount Pleasant. His education is from Appalachian State University in Real Estate and Urban Analysis. The Town has the opportunity to add 10-15 homes to this project. The Town needs the revenue. We are surviving on the backs of other taxpayers in the state and country because we are not breaking even. We are a "welfare community" as a municipality. A lot of people are passionate about the project but don't live within the town limits. Mr. James can't find a house inside the town limits, or he would move here. The "shut the door behind you mentality" to not allow others inside the Town once you come in is not right. Most of the people here tonight would not live in the Town, if the founders of the Town did that. As far as the number of the homes, the density is not that great. The price point is positive. It is smart growth.

Brian Seagraves of Lower Stone Church Road supports the project his brother is doing. He has no financial interest in the project. He does have an interest in the development of downtown. They have heard the "cracker box" houses comment. They have lived here their whole life and grew up from nothing and grew up in Mount Pleasant. This is our hometown and our county. We are not moving. Mr. Tim Seagraves will make a nice development. Mr. Brian Seagraves has been part of the revitalization of the downtown to bring people in since the mills closed. The downtown was being neglected and part of the problem with getting businesses to come to Mount Pleasant is the lack of rooftops. It is a large investment from them. He asked the Board to support the project.

Mayor Lapish closed the Public Hearing.

Town Attorney John Scarbrough asked Mayor Lapish to address the Board about the guidelines for a Conditional Rezoning. He wanted to summarize the Law that governs the Boards decision because the Board has a menu of choices to select, i.e. "Approve with conditions and consistent & reasonable." The choices come from the General Statutes. The Board's decision tonight is a

legislative decision which means you have discretion. Unlike a quasi-judicial hearing where the Board would have to weigh evidence and apply certain standards, the Board has discretion as a legislative body. But the Board members have to compare what they have heard with the Comprehensive Plan and whether what the Board has been presented with is consistent or not consistent. Take in consideration the Planner's presentation that the question is whether the Conditional Residential Medium Intensity use requested fits in the Low Intensity classification in the Future Land Use Map. The Board also saw in Ordinance Table 4.3-1 which shows that it does as long as the future development is 2 dwelling units per acre or less. The second piece of the Boards' decision is the defining of reasonableness. From the General Statutes defines the statement of reasonableness may consider among other factors: size, physical conditions, other attributes of the area proposed to be rezoned, benefits and detriments to landowners, neighbors, surrounding community, relationship between the current actual and permissible development on the track, why the action taken is in the publics interest, any change conditions warranting the amendment. There is a list there and the reason Mr. Scarbrough brought it up is because there are certain things that the Board cannot consider: cost of homes, size of the homes (square footage). Because then the Board would be getting into territory with the Fair Housing Act and would the Board be discriminating on the basis of size and price point of homes. The Board does have a relatively broad discretion to make their decision as long as their decision is tethered to these zoning concepts.

Commissioner Simpson thanked everyone for stepping up to speak on this subject since it matters to a lot of people. As stated by a citizen during the Public Hearing, the Board does have a responsibility to the Town and the people around us. The Town is facing an aging community, an aging infrastructure, and a lot of needs. He thanked Senator Newton for all he has done to help bridge the gap for what the Town can bring in. There has been significant investment in this community from outside sources and that matters. But there also comes a point where the Board has to look at what they can do to help the situation. For Commissioner Simpson knowing other infrastructure issues that will be coming down the pipe in the future, the Town has to a duty to act to grow the tax base. There is work that must be done and more things the Town has to do. And that is just to maintain. He is a product of the Board making a decision years ago to allow Oldenburg to be built. The 2.0 homes per acre fits within the Conditional Zoning RM and the Low Intensity. It is at the top of the limit but does fit according to the Town's definition. So, he is comfortable moving forward.

Commissioner Dixon agreed with Commissioner Simpson that it would be at the top of the threshold, but it does fit. The Board owes everyone in the community to do their due diligence. It was why they were voted for, to represent their community and they need to take pride in every little thing they do. The Board needs to uphold the community's wishes and the investors' wishes. After reading and researching everything associated with the project, no matter which side the Board goes, someone will feel they were pushed off. Everyone matters and the Board does not take it lightly.

Commissioner Simpson stated that the Board has tried to adhere as close as humanly possible to the Comprehensive Plan drafted in 2017. The Town is in the process of updating it now. One small step for a little bit of growth is not what the Town has seen in other places in the county. He asked if the proposal for the sidewalk on Walker Road is included in part of the conditions.

Ms. Burris stated the sidewalk is included in the list of conditions recommended by the Planning & Zoning Board. The Staff had a list of proposed conditions including:

- All access points must be approved by NCDOT
- No parking on street signs
- Walker Road Type B 15-foot buffer
- Street Lighting
- NCDOT recommends 100-foot left turn lane at northern entrance

• If approved, staff recommends design requirements for houses that developer has agreed to.

In addition to the Staff recommendations, the Planning & Zoning Board recommends:

- 100' turn lane for the Northern access points as suggested by NC DOT
- 5' sidewalk along Walker Road frontage.

It is the Boards decision to make concerning the 5' sidewalk on Walker Road.

John Scarbrough asked the applicant which conditions he is agreeable to before the board makes any decisions.

Mr. Benshoff stated that the applicant and Board has to agree about the conditional zoning. Two things were proposed as conditions: the 100' turn lane for the Northern access points and the 5' sidewalk along Walker Road frontage. The Type B buffer is required on Walker Road and there is an issue about whether the sidewalk is going to be in the buffer or in addition to the buffer and is there room on the plan to put in the sidewalk as the plan is drawn now. So, that is an open question for Mr. Seagraves.

Commissioner Simpson asked if the original list of conditions in the staff report were agreeable to Mr. Seagraves. Commissioner Simpson did not feel comfortable with the 5' sidewalk since it would encourage walking on Walker Road.

Commissioner Dixon stated since the 5' sidewalk on Walker Road would only allow going from one entrance of the development to the other entrance, he did not see the point of adding it. It would not be accessible to individual homes within the development. It would also encourage foot traffic along the road.

Commissioner Simpson said the conditions would include Staff recommendations and Planning & Zoning recommendations without the 5' sidewalk along Walker Road.

Ms. Burris read the complete list of conditions being discussed to make sure the Board knew what they were voting on and what Mr. Seagraves would be agreeing to:

- 1. Access points to site subject to approval by NCDOT.
- 2. No parking shall take place on the street, since the cross section is only of sufficient width for circulation and not on-street parking. "No Parking on Street" signs shall be placed at the entrance to all new streets.
- Street lighting shall be installed by the developer in accordance with Section 11.8.
- 4. A minimum 15-foot, Type B buffer (in accordance with Section 7.4 of the Town of Mount Pleasant Unified Development Ordinance) with a landscaped berm shall be provided along Walker Road frontage.
- 5. Building elevations are subject to review for compliance with these design conditions prior to the issuance of Zoning Permits by the Town of Mount Pleasant:
 - a. Exterior wall materials may include brick, stone, stucco and/or wood, wood composite, or vinyl horizontal, board-and-batten, or shake siding. Materials similar in appearance or durability to those listed may also be used. A minimum of two (2) and maximum of three (3) materials shall be mixed on the front facade. Brick, stone or similar heavy materials shall be located below lighter materials such as wood or vinyl. The front wall shall incorporate at least twenty-five percent (25%) of the primary material used on the side walls of the building.
 - b. Visible front and side foundation walls shall be clad in brick, stone, a material similar in appearance and durability.

- c. Roof materials shall be asphalt shingles, standing seam metal, slate, tile, or similar materials. The primary roofs of residential structures shall be pitched and shall have a slope of between 4:12 and 12:12. Roofs have a minimum overhang of seven (7) inches to facilitate proper water run-off and provide visual depth at the transition between the wall and the roof.
- d. Architectural elements such as height variations, gables, dormers, cupolas, towers, and other similar elements shall be incorporated into the roof design at a minimum of every 25 linear feet on the primary/front façade.
- e. Façade articulation in the form of gables, projections, recesses, and/or porches of a minimum of one (1) foot in depth shall be located a minimum of every 25 linear feet along the front and corner side façades.
- f. Front-loaded garage door openings shall not have visual prominence on the front façade and shall not compose more than fifty percent (50%) of the total length of the front elevation. Front-loaded garages and carports shall be flush with or recessed behind the front wall or porch of the principal structure. Attached garages for more than two (2) cars shall not face the primary street. Such garages on corner lots may face the non-fronting street.
- g. Decks and patios shall only be installed on the side or rear of the house. This does not apply to handicap accessible ramps.
- h. Accessory structures shall be constructed of materials and colors that match that of the principal structure.
- i. Any fences shall be white vinyl, neutral composite wood, black wrought iron, or black aluminum.

And the recommended 100' turn lane by the Planning & Zoning Board.

A motion to approve with conditions, as presented by staff and the condition for the 100-foot left turn lane recommended by the Planning & Zoning Board, was made by Commissioner Simpson with a second by Commissioner Dixon. The Town Board of Commissioners finds that the proposed CZ RM district and its associated Preliminary Plat (site-specific plan) for a 60-lot single-family residential development are consistent with the Town of Mount Pleasant Comprehensive Plan in that the proposed development density is 2.00 dwelling units per acre and existing utilities are in close proximity. Additionally, the proposed district and uses are reasonable in that the approximately 30-acre site is located in close proximity to two existing schools on a state-maintained road that has signalized intersections on two North Carolina highways. All Board Members were in favor. (4-0, Commissioner Furr absent)

B. SUB 2024-01 Adams Creek Subdivision Wastewater Allocation Request (if REZ 2024-01 is approved) (TABLED from May 13, 2024)

Ms. Burris stated following the rezoning and preliminary plat approval that just took place, the Town's Sewer Allocation Policy requires that the Town Board approve any allocation of over 5,000gpd (gallons per day). The gallons per day for the Adams Creek Subdivision would be 13,500gpd. If the Town did not have allocation available, the Town would have to rank based on priorities listed in the policy. The Town does have available capacity which would take away from 42,994gpd. If the Town had to score this project, there would be 42,994gpd remaining after the Brighton Park Subdivision, Green Acres Subdivision, and the 15,000gpd in strategic reserve. Staff recommends the 13,500gpd be used from the 42,994gpd remaining. The remaining allocation outside the strategic reserve would be 30,619gpd. With the 10,000gpd remaining primary reserve, the total remaining available allocation is 40,619gpd (the equivalent of 180 homes). It could also be used for industrial or commercial use.

This is not part of the Public Hearing; it is an administrative decision of the Board so one is not needed.

A motion to approve the allocation request of 13,500gpd based on the evaluation in Subsection B and recommendation in Subsection C was made by Commissioner Simpson with a second by Commissioner Meadows. All Board Members were in favor. (4-0, Commissioner Furr absent)

C. Consider approving the proposed budget, budget ordinance, Fees & Charges Schedule and implementation of Pay Study Classification Scale for Fiscal year 2024-2025.

Randy Holloway stated that the FY24/25 Budget presented tonight is essentially the same as discussed at the May 2024 meeting and the Budget Workshop in March 2024. The tax rate was \$.505 per \$100 and with the revaluation revenue neutral is \$.36 per \$100. Town Staff recommends \$.39 per \$100 tax rate to help pay for the increase for the Cabarrus County Sheriff's Department. adding the fourth position to the Fire Department, and the final \$.01 to pay the bills. Other jurisdictions in the area are at \$.03 per \$100 above revenue neutral, so the Town is consistent with other jurisdictions. There is a small increase in water rates and sewer rates. The sewer rate increase is a pass through to go to WSACC for wastewater treatment increase. The Town Clerk sent a revision to the Board by email a few weeks ago to take care of the Public Works Department. Staff have been trying for over a year to fill a position and the Town cannot attract qualified applicants at \$16 per hour. Staff asked the Board to consider increasing Public Works starting pay to \$20 per hour. The Board responded back to the Town Clerk individually with their approval. The Budget reflects the \$20 per hour starting pay and advancing the pay increase to Public Works from October 1st to July 1st to prevent someone starting at a higher rate than current employees are making. The FY 24/25 Budget is balanced with a \$.39 tax rate, the adjustments for water/sewer, and for Public Works pay increases to begin July 1st. Other pay increases will be effective on October 1st. There will be 3 motions. A correction to the second motion needs to be made reflecting the \$.39 tax rate. Also, the Staff is asking for approval of the Pay Study and the Fees & Charges Schedule.

Mayor Lapish opened the Public Hearing.

No one spoke at the Public Hearing.

Mayor Lapish closed the Public Hearing.

3 motions were made:

- 1. A motion to approve the Pay Classification Scale for July 2024 as recommended by the Pay Study was made by Commissioner Simpson with a second by Commissioner Dixon. All Board Members were in favor. (4-0, Commissioner Furr absent)
- 2. A motion to approve the presented Budget for FY2024/2025, a tax rate of \$.39, and the Fees & Charges Schedule was made by Commissioner Dixon with a second by Commissioner Meadows. All Board Members were in favor. (4-0, Commissioner Furr absent)
- 3. A motion to approve Budget Ordinance for FY2024/2025 was made by Commissioner Simpson with a second by Commissioner Carter. All Board Members were in favor. (4-0, Commissioner Furrabsent)

A five-minute break was called at this point in the meeting.

7. Old Business

A. Consider allowing the Town Manager to give an update on the Water Treatment Plant

issues.

Randy Holloway provided an update on the water treatment issues the Town has been dealing with since July 2023. Readings in October 2023 did not improve despite flushing the system multiple times. Then, the Town hired Garver Engineering to look at the water system and they made the recommendation to purchase a carbon filtration system for \$1,000,000. Staff reached out to the State to see if the grant the Town received for South Skyland waterlines could be used for the carbon filtration system and the State agreed. Staff pushed Garver to find a way to use the \$1,000,000 to get back in compliance. Six weeks ago, Garver sent a contract for \$350,000 for engineering fees. They said the contract would be for a \$3.5 million system improvement. The Town does not have the money to do that. The Wooten Company has an engineer that specializes in small town water systems. Two weeks ago one of the company's selected from the RFQ for General Engineering Services had three people from NC DEQ come to visit and they gave some suggestions on some changes the Town could make, and they did not think that a carbon filtration system was needed. A few maintenance items and improvements could be made. Mr. Holloway also spoke to the school system which has been using bottled water, and they wanted to know when they could stop using bottled water. Mr. Holloway informed them that the school system never needed to give out bottled water in the first place. Previously, Mr. Holloway had mentioned to the school system that if things were not corrected soon, the Town could look into opening the water valve from Concord for the benefit of the schools and 40 homes along Hwy 73 until the problem was resolved. However, the representatives from NC DEQ did not recommend doing this since the Town would be creating a new water system for that area and would be required to go through processing and permitting to do so. Then, when the water was back in compliance, the Town would have to go through the process again to reverse it. Mr. Holloway told the school system that the Town would not be able to open the valve from Concord. Wooten Engineering came in last Wednesday and Miles Galloway came up with a possible solution. Once chlorine is added to the water the byproducts start to react with the chlorine and the longer it is sitting in the tanks and waterlines the lower the quality of the water. Mr. Galloway suggested using half of the amount of chlorine normally used at the start of the water treatment process and introducing the remaining amount of chlorine further down the system. The Town would have to go through the permitting process with the State to add an additional chlorination point possibly closer to the North Drive tank. This would help get the Town back in compliance with the State. NC DEQ and The Wooten Company both feel the Town needs to replace in the near future the intake site, pump station, and water treatment facility. This would cost \$25 million in today's dollars. The Town is in talks with the City of Concord about partnering with Concord. The Town make updates to the Water Treatment Plant until a grant, or other options can be utilized for more substantial improvements. The water is perfectly safe to drink. It is just an older system that needs some work. Hopefully at the August meeting, Mr. Holloway will have some news on progress.

Mr. Holloway also reported that the Water and Sewer Capital Projects are progressing. All plans were submitted to the State in January. It has been slow to get through the State's approval process. In the State's defense, \$2.2 billion in American Rescue Plan funds were pushed out with no additional staff added. So, they are dealing with all their normal work plus all the Capital Projects funded by the American Rescue Plan. The Sewer Project is finished and ready to go to bid and the Town just found out that the Water Project is approved and ready to go out to bid also. Both projects will go out together to encourage more people to bid on a larger project versus two smaller ones. They should be going to bid in a few weeks. The fall should be when both projects are started.

Commissioner Meadows asked what the Town was doing at the schools to improve the water. The high school has automatic flushing at the hydrant on the waterline. Also, the new Adams Creek Subdivision the Board just approved will help keep the water turned over on the 12" waterline serving the school since it is at the very end of the waterline. The valve connected to the City of Concord's water system at the corner of Hwy 73/Cold Springs Road is still open, but the Town uses very little of

their water. It is there for fire coverage if it is needed. Occasionally, the valve opens when the schools are having lunches, but not often.

8. New Business

A. Consider allowing the Town Manager to approve Year End Budget Amendments for FY2023-2024 for auditing purposes.

Amy Schueneman asked the Board to allow the Town Manager to approve any last-minute amendments to help with the auditing process. The last few years the Town has had good audits. It is a matter of moving approved funds from one line item to another to balance.

A motion to allow the Town Manager to approve Year End Budget Amendments for FY2023-2024 for auditing purposes was made by Commissioner Meadows with a second by Commissioner Simpson. All Board Members were in favor. (4-0, Commissioner Furr absent)

B. Consider appointing/reappointing a person to fill the ABC Board position with a three-year term that will expire on June 30, 2027.

Amy Schueneman reported three people had applied for ABC Board positions: Eric Boulware, Gordan David Preddy, and Terrie Reece. Guidelines for the position were decided on by the Town Board that the applicants must own property or reside in the ETJ or own property or reside in the Town Limits. This term is for 3 years and will begin on July 1, 2024, and end on June 30, 2027. Letters in support of reappointing Eric Boulware from the four remaining ABC Board members were included in the packet.

A motion to reappoint Eric Boulware to fill the ABC Board position with a three-year term that will expire on June 30, 2027, was made by Commissioner Carter with a second by Commissioner Meadows. All Board Members were in favor. (4-0, Commissioner Furr absent)

C. Consider appointing/reappointing one position to the Planning & Zoning Board with a term that will expire on June 30, 2027.

Amy Schueneman reported that two people had applied for the Planning & Zoning Board position: Rick Burleson and Roy Keene.

A motion to reappoint Rick Burleson to the Planning & Zoning Board with a three-year term ending on June 30, 2027, was made by Commissioner Simpson with a second by Commissioner Dixon. All Board Members were in favor. (4-0, Commissioner Furr absent)

A motion to go into Closed Session was made by Commissioner Simpson with a second by Commissioner Meadows. All were in favor. (4-0, Commissioner Furr absent)

9. REMOVED-Closed Session 143-318.11.(a)(#5) Property Purchase-To establish, or to instruct the public body's staff or negotiating agents concerning the position to be taken by or on behalf of the public body in negotiating (i) the price and other material terms of a contract or proposed contract for the acquisition of real property by purchase, option, exchange, or lease; or (ii) the amount of compensation and other material terms of an employment contract or proposed employment contract.

A motion to come out of Closed Session 143-318.11.(a)(#5) was made by Commissioner Meadows with a second by Commissioner Simpson. All were in favor. (4-0, Commissioner Furr absent)

A motion to make an offer for 1380 Washington St in the amount of \$30,000 and if the offer is not accepted within a reasonable time the Town Attorney can start the process of condemnation was

made by Commissioner Dixon with a second by Commissioner Carter. All Board Members were in favor. (4-0, Commissioner Furr absent)

Town Clerk asked Board Members if everyone would be able to attend the meeting scheduled for July 8th. Commissioner Carter was the only one that will be unable to attend.

10. Adjournment

With nothing else to come before the Board, Commissioner Meadows made a motion to adjourn. Commissioner Simpson seconded the motion. All Board Members were in favor. (4-0, Commissioner Furr absent)

By our signatures,	the following minutes	s were approved	as submitted on	ı Monday, July 8,	2024 in the Re	∍gular
Meeting.						

Town Clerk Amy Schueneman	Mayor Tony Lapish

TOWN OF MOUNT PLEASANT

Budget Amendment	#26 Year End Adjustments							
Aller Control	Revenue Adjustments	T		r	ecrease -		ncrease -	Revised
Account Number	Account Description	Cur	rent Budget		Debit		Credit	Amount
11-3090-903	Events Revenue	\$	2,500.00	\$			\$10,000.00	12,500.00
11-3061-900	Investment Earnings	\$	47,414.00	\$	-	\$	40,000.00	87,414.00
21-3091-900	Appropriation of WS Fund Balance	\$	123,230.00	\$	-	\$	85,000.00	208,230.00
21-3061-900	Investment Earnings	\$	45,000.00	\$	-	\$	5,000.00	50,000.00
		\$		\$		\$	-	
		\$	-	\$		\$	54	-
		\$	-	\$	_	\$	-	-
		\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	_
	Expenditure Adjustment	s T						
Account Number	Account Description	Cur	rent Budget	Inc	rease - Debit		Decrease - Credit	Revised Amount
11-4051-850	Independence Celebration	\$	18,500.00	٤	3,000.00	\$	-	21,500.00
11-4051-430	Property Maintenance	\$	30,900.00	\$	10,000.00	\$	-	40,900.00
11-4019-111	Code Enforcement Wages PT	\$	20,000.00	_\$	4,000.00	\$	-	24,000.00
11-4019-340	Studies	\$	68,500.00	\$	12,000.00	\$	-	80,500.00
11-4031-122	PT Public Works Manager	\$	4,500.00	\$	9,000.00	\$		13,500.00
11-4033-122	PT Public Works Manager	\$	7,800.00	\$	5,000.00	\$		12,800.00
11-4033-610	BG Dept Supplies & Materials	\$	2,600.00	\$	4,000.00	\$	_	6,600.00
11-4051-853	Christmas Decorations	\$	1,300.00	\$	3,000.00	\$	-	4,300.00
21-4034-433	Water Meters	\$	35,150.00	\$	10,000.00	\$	-	45,150.00
21-4037-612	WTP-Chemicals	\$	36,000.00	\$	30,000.00	\$	-	66,000.00
21-4037-120	WTP-Salaries & Wages	\$	78,800.00	\$	30,000.00	\$		108,800.00
21-4037-430	WTP- Bldg repairs	\$	22,000.00	\$	20,000.00	\$	_	42,000.00
		\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	-
		\$		\$	_	\$	-	<u>.</u>
		\$	pro.	\$	_	\$		-
Γotals		\$	544,194.00	\$	140,000.00	\$	140,000.00	\$824,194.00
3A #26 Year End Adj								
Prepared by: Amy Scl	nueneman Date: 7/8/2024 for FY23/24	• •	•					
Posted by: Amy Schueneman Date:								

MEMORANDUM

To: Mayor and Town Board

From: Randy Holloway, Town Manager

Date: July 8, 2024

RE: Manager's report for June 2024

Please find listed below an update / overview for the month of June 2024

- Continued working with Staff and Wooten Engineering to address the ongoing water treatment issues. We are currently working on a plan to address issues indicated by a recent site visit by NCDEQ and Wooten and we hope to have those issues resolved by early August.
- ➤ Made a presentation to the WSACC Board of Directors in reference to the Walnut Cove wastewater treatment process. The Board was very receptive and will certainly look at all possible solutions to wastewater treatment for Mount Pleasant. I feel that we are likely to have some type of treatment facility in or around the Town in the next five or so years.
- ➤ Continued working with Staff on the fiscal year 24/25 budget.
- Continued working on the recent pay study and the impact / implementation on the FY 24/25 budget. Made a recommendation to the Board to increase the starting pay for Public Works to \$20 per hour and that recommendation was approved. The application process has already been positively impacted by that action.
- ➤ Continued working with April Coble as She assumes the role of the Town's new Office Manager. She is doing a great job, and we are all very pleased with her performance.
- Continued worked with Staff to keep the comprehensive planning update moving forward.
- ➤ Worked with Staff to keep the State funded sidewalk project and the North Washington Drive projects moving forward.
- Worked with Staff to evaluate the proposed plans for the new Town parking lot behind Buddy's restaurant. McAdams Engineering is working on the conceptual plans for that project. Staff will give the Board an update at the July 8th Board meeting.
- Worked with Staff to prepare for the Independence Celebration events and participated in those events.
- Participated in the monthly USDA update meeting.



NORTH CAROLINA

Planning, Economic Development, & Infrastructure Projects July 8, 2024

Planning & Zoning Cases

SITE 2024-01 Uwharrie Bank

Description: Construction of new bank/mixed use building (size TBD)

Location: 8320 W. Franklin St.

Cabarrus County Parcel Number(s): 5670-13-6357

Current Zoning: CC Center City

Area: 3.707 acres (approximately 1 acre portion of site to be used) **Estimated Sewer Capacity Usage:** existing tap with same land use

Current Status: Zoning approval for demolition of existing building issued. Awaiting formal submittal of site plan and

building elevations.

REZ 2024-01 and SUB 2024-01 Adams Creek Subdivision

Description: Rezoning and Major Subdivision Preliminary Plat request for 60-lot single-family residential

development

Location: 929 Walker Road

Cabarrus County Parcel Number(s): 5650-95-6345, 5660-05-0225, 5650-95-8958

Current Zoning: RL Residential Low Density

Proposed Zoning: CZ RM Residential Medium Density

Area: approx. 30 acres

Density: 2.0 dwelling units per acre (DUA)

Estimated Sewer Capacity Usage: 13,500 gpd (Town Board approval required)

Current Status: Planning-& Zoning Board voted 3-2 to recommend approval at the March 25 meeting. The Town Board held a public hearing on May 13 regarding this request and tabled a decision. At the request of the applicant,

the Mayor set an additional public hearing for the June 24 meeting.

SITE 2022-04 Highway 49 Mini-Storage

Description: Site Plan for 10 acres of mini storage (site area 11.27 acres), including 20 storage buildings totaling

98,100 square feet

Location: 8830 NC Highway 49 N

Cabarrus County Parcel Number(s): 5670-47-4622

Current Zoning: I-1 Light Industrial

Area: 11.27 acres

Estimated Sewer Capacity Usage: Ogpd

Current Status: Fire Marshal and NCDOT approval pending. Zoning permit approval pending.

SITE 2023-01 Propel Church

Description: Site plan for religious institution and Alternative Design Proposal for building design

Location: 7801 NC Highway 73 E

Cabarrus County Parcel Number(s): 5660-96-0201

Zoning: OI Office & Institutional

Area: approx. 6.8 acres

Estimated Sewer Capacity Usage: 1,520gpd (5gal per seat) (allocated administratively – under 5,000gpd) **Current Status:** Working on final sewer plan. Grading only permit issued. Zoning permit approval pending.

SITE 2023-02 Parking Lot (corner of E. Franklin St. and Eastover Dr.)

Description: Site plan for commercial parking lot

Location: 8860 E. Franklin Street

Cabarrus County Parcel Number(s): 5670-42-6218

Zoning: C-1 Light Commercial **Area:** approx. 0.5 acres

Estimated Sewer Capacity Usage: Ogpd

Current Status: Under construction. Code enforcement action initiated due to site conditions and delays.

SITE 2022-07 Virginia Foil Park/Library/Senior Center

Description: Site plan for athletic complex/library/senior center

Location: 1111 N. Washington St.

Cabarrus County Parcel Number(s): 5670-44-0187

Zoning: Ol Office & Institutional **Area:** approx. 29.11 acres

Estimated Sewer Capacity Usage: 19,400 gpd (allocated by Town Board)

Current Status: Under construction

SUB 2020-03 Brighton Park

Description: 178-lot single-family subdivision with community clubhouse and pool. Plans for development of this

property were originally initiated in 2008.

Applicant: Niblock Homes

Location: Southwest corner of NC Highway 73 and NC Highway 49 **Cabarrus County Parcel Number:** 5660-56-4096, 6785, 8647, & 9681

Zoning: RM Residential Medium Density

Area: approx. 86.77 acres

Density: 2.05 dwelling units per acre

Estimated Sewer Capacity Usage: 28,560gpd for first three phases and 14,160gpd for last two phases (42,720gpd

total) (allocated in development agreement 6/17/2022)

Current Status: Phase 1 improvement installation underway. Construction progress inspection performed by Town

Engineer in April and June.

SUB 2017-01 Green Acres

Description: 37-lot single-family subdivision. Plans for development of this property were originally initiated in

2008.

Location: NC Highway 73 at Sloop Arthur Drive and Green Acres Circle

Cabarrus County Parcel Number(s): 5651-70-6355 **Zoning:** RM CZ Conditional Residential Medium Density

Area: approx. 14.92 acres

Density: 2.28 dwelling units per acre

Estimated Sewer Capacity Usage: 8,880gpd (allocated in development agreement 7/12/2022)

Current Status: Installation of improvements underway. Construction progress inspection performed by Town

Engineer in April and June.

Code of Ordinances

In 2024, staff will work on updates to Part 2 Government & Administration, Part 4 Public Works, & Part 6 Licensing and Regulation to complete the updates and codification of the Town's Code of Ordinances that has been underway the past several years.

Infrastructure

- The WSACC Wastewater Capacity Distribution #10 Memo dated February 20, 2024 shows that Mount Pleasant
 has a total of 112,089 gpd of allocation with 30,619gpd of non-strategic reserve and 10,000gpd of strategic
 reserve remaining to be allocated through the 30MGD expansion. Town staff presented information about
 wetlands wastewater treatment at WSACC's June 20th meeting.
- Work is progressing on Empire Drive Sewer Pump Station utilizing a USDA loan. The Lower Adams Creek Sewer Interceptor (state budget allocation) is ready to go to bid while the water line project (state budget allocation) is currently waiting on final approval by NCDEQ and NCDOT before going to bid. The interceptor and water lines will be put out to bid at the same time.
- Volkert Engineering is currently working on the engineering for the N. Washington Street Sidewalk/Curb & Gutter project.
- Staff requested draft scope of work and fee from McAdams Engineering for W. Franklin Street, E. Franklin Street, and N. Main Street sidewalks. W. Franklin Street sidewalk engineering would commence first.
- Staff has submitted Congestion Mitigation and Air Quality Grant (CMAQ) applications for the sidewalk projects in the Bicycle & Pedestrian Project Acceleration Plan for the March quarterly deadline and is requesting that the previous funding allocated to N. Washington Street be redirected to W. Franklin Street.
- McAdams Engineering is working on the engineering drawings for downtown stormwater improvements.
- McAdams Engineering has completed a draft conceptual plan for parking and streetscape improvements in the southwest quadrant of downtown. This will facilitate coordination with adjacent property owners and businesses and provide the information needed to apply for grant funding.
- The Town was selected to move forward in the FEMA Building Resilient Infrastructure and Communities (BRIC) grant process. The application includes Downtown utility duct bank installation and conversion and stormwater mitigation as recommended in the downtown stormwater study currently underway. The grant request is for approximately \$4.5 million. The grant match is 12%. Staff has provided additional information requested by FEMA regarding the benefit-cost analysis (BCA) and is waiting on assistance from FEMA staff.
- Staff is organizing a downtown infrastructure coordination meeting for July to include all organizations and utilities involved.
- HMW Preservation has completed the National Register District update and is waiting on final review by the State Historic Preservation Office.

Comprehensive Plan Update

- The Comprehensive Plan Update is underway. Background information was presented to the Steering Committee at its March 25 meeting.
- A public input survey was available online from the end of April until May 31. The public workshop was held May
 21. The survey and workshop were publicized on the Town's website, social media, and in the water bills.
 Benchmark Planning has prepared draft public input results and analysis that will be presented to the Steering Committee.
- Greenfield Economic Development consultants have begun gathering data for the economic development analysis.

Permits

June permits (attached).

June 2024 Zoning Permits

Permit #	Date	Cab. Co. #	Add.#	Cab. Co. # Add. # Street Name	Type	Permit Description	Applicant	Notes
Z-2024-39	6/21/2024	5660-57-1392 7025	7025	James Baker	Addition	Porch Addition	James Baker	
Z-2024-40	6/21/2024	5651-70-6355 5575	5575	NC Hwy. 73 E	Sign	Green Acres monument	Graphical Creations	

2 Zoning Permits

Financial Report as of June 30, 2024

	Bank Acct Name	Balance	
General Fund Accts	General Checking	\$51,174.27	7
	General Fund MM at First Bank	\$291,762.46	3
	General Fund MM (NCCMT)	\$1,462,863.26	5
	General Fund 42% MM at First Bank	\$13,354.49)
	General Fund 42% MM (NCCMT)	\$1,038,432.60)
	Façade Grant	\$16,122.99	
	Park Development (Uwharrie)	\$1,109.88	}
	Payroll Checking	\$75,695.20	
	Powell Bill	\$31,920.73	
	Retiree Insurance	\$27,575.87	,
	Sidewalk Escrow Hwy 49	\$0.00	Closed Account
Water/Sewer accts	WS Checking	\$59,102.21	
	WS Money Market	\$594,168.28	\
	WS Money Market (NCCMT)	\$540,711.90	
	Debt Setoff (NCCMT)	\$1,062.18	
	Dredging Fund (Uwharrie)	\$31,101.36	
	USDA- Payment Reserve at First Bank	\$20,363.83	
v. Programme	USDA- Payment Reserve (NCCMT)	\$248,810.57	
Capital Reserve Accts	Infrastructure & Streets	\$16,962.38	
	Police Vehicles	\$56,685.69	
Capital Projects	CMAQ Capital Project	\$127,567.59	
	Municipal Complex & Park Imp	\$0.00	Closed Account
	SCIF funds	\$8,526.27	
	USDA Capital Project	\$121,426.89	
	State Funded-Sewer Project	\$147,375.94	
	State Funded Water Projects	\$167,791.26	
	USDA (Uwharrie-Loan funds-savings)	\$4,483,233.83	
	State Grant-Skyland Dr Waterlines	\$2,500.33	
	State Grant- \$100,000 capital/equipment	\$100,004.25	
	State Grant- \$2.7M for Sidewalks	\$2,696,257.23	
	Downton Storm Drainage Improvement	\$5,012.73	
	Parking Lot- S Main Cap Proj	\$5,035.23	
Fire Dept.	Fire & Rescue Relief Fund	\$41,178.08	
	FD-Radio Reserves	\$10,970.60	
	FD Capital Project	\$0.00	Closed Account
	FD Capital Reserve -Vehicles	\$2,525.96	

TOTAL \$12,498,386.34

FY2023-2024	 		General Fund MONTH			
	 APPROVED		TO DATE	YEAR		1
	2023-2024		(Encumbered)	TO DATE	REMAINING	PERCENT
Revenues		\$3,083,014.00		\$3,098,662.78	-\$15,648.78	101%
Expenditures		\$3,083,014.00	\$96,479.91	\$2,486,134.82	\$500,399.27	84%
			Water Sewer Fund			
	APPROVED		MONTH	YEAR		ŀ
	2023-2024		TO DATE (Encumbered)	TO DATE	REMAINING	PERCENT
Revenues		\$1,589,678.00		\$1,430,854.24	\$158,823.76	90%
Expenditures		\$1,589,678.00	\$17,800.84	\$1,486,199.36	\$85,677.80	95%

TOWN OF MOUNT PLEASANT COMPARISON BUDGET VS ACTUAL -June 2024

	CURRENT	YTD	DIEEEDENCE
GENERAL GOVERNMENT	BUDGET	ACTUAL	DIFFERENCE
Town Hall	93,000.00	74,564.41	18,435.59
Governing Body	40,650.00	33,935.36	6,714.64
Admin	355,828.00	271,498.47	84,329.53
Planning & Zoning	216,390.00	147,330.97	69,059.03
	705,868.00	527,329.21	178,538.79
PUBLIC SAFETY			
Law Enforcement	162,993.00	118,260.16	44,732.84
Fire Department	944,687.00	799,613.09	145,073.91
	1,107,680.00	917,873.25	189,806.75
PUBLIC WORKS			
Operations Center	66,134.00	57,363.90	8,770.10
Streets	293,250.00	266,508.73	26,741.27
Sanitation	156,900.00	119,904.80	36,995.20
Buildings & Grounds	95,764.00	88,561.70	7,202.30
	612,048.00	532,339.13	79,708.87
CULTURE/REC	78,400.00	83,054.51	(4,654.51)
DEBT SERVICE			
Debt Service Principal	225,725.00	220,919.54	4,805.46
Debt Service Interest	130,298.00	127,797.47	2,500.53
	356,023.00	348,717.01	7,305.99
TOTAL	2,860,019.00	2,409,313.11	450,705.89
WATER/SEWER			
Admin	368,700.00	263,547.10	105,152.90
Operations Center	57,444.00	45,271.68	12,172.32
Water	216,328.00	221,680.59	(5,352.59)
Sewer	400,036.00	354,617.91	45,418.09
Water Treatment Plant	370,026.00	421,839.92	(51,813.92)
	1,412,534.00	1,306,957.20	105,576.80
DEBT SERVICE			
Debt Service Principal	167,284.00	166,954.34	329.66
Debt Service Interest	9,860.00	9,787.82	72.18
	177,144.00	176,742.16	401.84
TOTAL	1,589,678.00	1,660,441.52	(70,763.52)
COMBINED	4,449,697.00	4,069,754.63	379,942.37



CODE ENFORCEMENT

Monthly report The following case load was managed by Code Enforcement/Emergency Planning for the month of:

June 2024

Case Status

New Cases	12
Cases Cleared	9
Monitoring	0

New Cases

Case#	Location	Reference	Status
024-053-C	780 North Main Street	Noise and parking	CLOSED
024-054-C	857 Skyland Drive	Burning	CLOSED
024-055-C	1490 South Main Street	Debris	CLOSED
024-056-C	1547 South Washington Street	Debris	CLOSED
024-057-C	1075 Circle Drive	Housing	OPEN
024-058-C	1035 North Main Street	Mosquitos/Grass	CLOSED
024-059-C	74 Green Acres Circle	Mud/Dust	OPEN
024-060-C	1530 Pinto Place	Special Use Permit	CLOSED
024-061-C	1366 Ridge Avenue	Vacant structure/grass	CLOSED
024-062-C	8440 Oldenburg Drive	Compliance/Investigation	CLOSED
024-063-C	8200 West Franklin Street	Debris	OPEN
024-064-C	7630 Hwy 73-E	Grass	CLOSED
			. ,

8590 Park Drive: PO Box 787: Mount Pleasant, North Carolina 28124: tel. 704-436-9800

An equal opportunity provider, employer, and lender.

Website: www.mtpleasantnc.org Email: townhall@mtpleasantnc.us

Route Card Summary

Action	Number
Code Enforcement	39
Emergency Management	9
Golf Cart Inspection	1
Grants	0
Investigation	1
Meeting	0
Other	6
Recheck	20
Sign Sweep (14 signs)	1
Training	0
Hazardous Condition	0
TOTAL	77

Route Card

Day	Activity	Code	Notes
03	024-052-C 9030 Reid Street	R	Grass – CLOSED
03	024-038-C 8538 Lee Street	R	Grass – CLOSED
03	024-044-C 1020 North Main Street	R	Grass – CLOSED
03	024-043-C 1035 North Main Street	R	Mosquitoes – CLOSED
03	024-041-C 8338 West Franklin Street	R	Pre-check before deadline. Tires remain but are neatly stacked. Need to discuss options since the Town is planning to purchase the property. OPEN
03	024-036-C 9020 East Franklin Street	R	Some cars have been removed. Owner is to discuss situation with Asst. Town Manager. OPEN
03	024-50-C 8432 East Franklin Street	R	Grass – CLOSED
03	024-030-C 1440 N. Main Street	R	Parking – CLOSED
03	024-0340C 1530 Crowell Drive	R	Grass – CLOSED
03	024-021-C 8424 Highway 49, N.	R	Food Truck – CLOSED moved to Cantina 73
03	024-035-C 1190 Summer Street	R	Grass – CLOSED
03	637 Skyland Drive	С	Received a call regarding illegal burning on Skyland Drive. Checked the area and nothing found. Called the owner.
03	780 North Main Street	С	Parking – Assistant town manager to talk with builder regarding parking and noise ordinance. Work is starting +/-5am.
03	Washington Street	С	Construction site to East Franklin Street. Mud in roadway.
03	024-047-C West Franklin Street just west of College Street	R	NCDOT Mowed.
03	Monthly Report	0	May monthly report
03	Office	0	Filing

Day	Activity	Code	Notes
03	Washington Steet	С	Sent notice to construction company
			regarding cleaning of mud.
03	024-036-C 9020 E. Franklin Street	С	Voicemail from owner requesting to
			discuss options regarding number of
			cars stored. Referred to Assistant Town
			Manager.
03	024-015-C 867 N. Skyland Drive	С	Received an additional complaint
			regarding this property about burning
			and mosquitoes. Contacted the
			complainant and the property owner.
			Owner stated nothing was being burned
			and upon a drive-by, did not see
03	Washington Street	C	anything from the street. Contractor called and stated the street
03	Washington Street		would be cleaned later today.
04	Filed closed cases.	0	would be cleaned fater today.
04	024-036-C 9020 E. Franklin	C	Attempted to contact owner to discuss
04	024-030-C 7020 E. Hankini	•	the case but mailbox was full.
			Forwarded request to discuss the
			property to Assistant City Manager.
			Updated file.
04	Sign Sweep	SW	14 Signs
04	024-052-C 9030 Reid Street	R	Found the property posted, documented
			and contacted Wells Fargo to discuss the
			situation.
04	024-055-C 1490 South Main Street	C	Complaint about debris left behind from
			fiber line maintenance by Windstream
			by UwHarrie bank. A optic fiber line
			was also in the debris. Contacted
0.4	024 026 G 0020 E 4 E 11!		Windstream for follow-up.
04	024-036-C 9020 East Franklin	С	Spoke with owner of the property
			regarding the case. The occupant is trying to get the vehicles out and has
			made some progress. The occupant's
			brother died over the weekend and this
			will slow progress down. He ask how
			the number of 10 cars was determined
			and if that could be changed. Also, he
			ask if adjacent property he owned could
			be used. I referred him to the Assistant
			Town Manager.
06	024-055-C 1490 South Main Street	С	Updated case file with information from
			Windstream and Duke Energy.
06	Multi-Hazard Mitigation Plan	EM	Continued update.
06	Missing dog.	O	Assisted with identifying the owners of
		-	a lost Husky.
06	024-055-C 1490 South Main Street	С	Spoke with owner about case.
07	024-052-C 9030 Reid Street	C	Spoke with Wells Fargo Property
			management regarding the property.

Day	Activity	Code	Notes
		<u></u>	Discussed the conditions and he stated the property had recently been sold and would provide contact information in an email.
07	024-055-C 1490 South Main Street	C	Spoke with the manager at Uwharrie Bank regarding the debris. Their security cameras captured the trees undamaged then power went out and when it came backed on around 0400, the trees were down.
10	Black Run Creek Dam Failure Plan		Town has 90 days to complete the plan. Updating plan while awaiting options to acquire an engineer to conduct the inundation study. The evacuation contact listing will be made from this.
11	024-009-GCI	GCI	735 N Main Street.
11	024-056-C 1547 South Washington St	С	Complaint about High Grass and general conditions
11	Black Run Creek Plan	EM	Continued
11	024-055-C 1490 South Main Street	C	Checked site and closed case
11	024-057-C 1075 Circle Drive	C	Complaint about vacant house.
13	024-058-C 1035 North Main Street	C .	Interviewed Town employee regarding Walnut Street.
13	024-056-C 1547 South Washington Street	С	Complaint regarding high grass, debris, high shrubs.
17	Updated information regarding fireworks zone in EAP	EM	Added new map to the plan.
17	Independence Day EAP	EM	Checked forecast and based on expected temperatures notified Town staff and recommended a cooling station to fire to be set up at the new concession stand.
17	024-054-C 857 Skyland Drive	C	Checked property and met with the complainant. Complainant attempted to enter rear of subject property but did not allow her due to no permission from owner. I was to view the property from complaintant's rear yard and documented.
17	024-067-C 1075 Circle Drive	С	Document site including access along the roadway. Began a case file, mailed LOI.
17	024-056-C 1490 South Washington Street	С	Documented site.
17	024-036-C 9020 E. Franklin Street	С	Checked on status of cars.
17	1530 Crowell Street	С	Check possible abandoned vehicle
17	8712 Crestwood Drive	С	Reference using a goat to clean property. Gave 30 days. Will call back when wanting to start.

Day	Activity	Code	Notes
18	Grass Complaint	С	Checked grass behind 5/3. Site was
	•		mowed.
18	Quality Tires	С	Checked tire storage. Only a few tires
			were visible in the previous location. A
			tire recycler was on site yesterday with
			tires stacked on trailer. Due to some
			improvement on the site will monitor.
18	Independence Day EAP	EM	Updated plan and sent out information
	_		regarding developing potential heat
			problems on Saturday.
21	Concord to get fans and radios for	О	
	the parade		
21	Posted car on North Main.	С	Posted a vehicle commonly parked on
			main street reminding owner of moving
			for parade.
21	Completed EAP	EM	
22	Independence Day Celebration	EM	Pre-event meeting, set up misting fans,
			managed misting stations at Community
			Church till end of parade and
			Concession Stant till end of event,
			assisted as needed. Breakdown.
23	Payroll	О	
23	Return equipment to Concord	EM	
23	South Halifax(no case assigned)	C	Check report of high grass. Found the
	CLOSED		property mowed.
23	024-040-C Rhineland Court	C	Check report of the tractor trailer being
			parked in the yard again. The vehicle
			was not parked at the residence at 2100.
23	024-064-C 74 Green Acres Circle	С	Checked report of mud/dirt/dust from
			construction site on roadway and on
			cars. Found the roadway covered and
			accumulations of dust on the properties
			near the site. Will sent LOI.
23	024-061-C 1366 Ridge Avenue	C	Checked report of high grass. The
	CLOSED		property appeared vacant, but the grass
			was mowed. A large pile of cut wood
			was beside the drive and multiple trash
	004 062 G 0000 W T 1.11		cans.
23	024-063-C 8200 West Franklin	C	Complaint of large amount of garbage
	Street - OPEN		bags on the front porch. The porch was
			clear though the bags were stacked
			alongside the sidewalk near the garbage
~~	004.007.07.0014		cans.
25	024-065-C 7630 Hwy 73-E	C	Grass – unfounded
	CLOSED	D	Y 4 10 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
25	023-036-C 9020 East Franklin	R	Less than 10 vehicles were visible
	Street CLOSED		though one was not tagged. Will check
			with Assistant Town Manager to see if
			owner has called her.

Day	Activity	Code	Notes
25	024-041-C 8338 W. Franklin Street OPEN	R	Only visible exterior tires were located on a trailer and neatly stacked at the left rear of the building. This is not in compliance with the Town Ordinances, though it appears an effort is being made.
25	024-052-C 9030 Reid Street REFERRED	R	The yard has been mowed. Structure is undergoing major renovation (external). A room at the right front has been removed and the porch roof has been changed from a hip to a gable roof. The footprint of the structure has not changed so zoning will not apply. Referred to CCBID.
25	024-020-C Eastover at Franklin OPEN	R	Excavation has been partially completed.
25	024-0530C 780 N. Main Street - CLOSED	R	Parking was not visible on the street.
25	024-0540C 867 Skyland Drive - CLOSED	R	No additional complaints of burning. Owner recently in hospital and clean-up has slowed.
25	024-055-C 1490 South Main Street - CLOSED	R	Trees trimmed and brush removed.
25	023-056-C 1457 S. Washington Street – Grass - CLOSED	С	Unfounded.
25	024-052-C 8840 Oldenburg Drive - CLOSED	I	Investigate and document property reference compliance.
25	024-063-C 8200 West Franklin Street - OPEN	С	LOI for multiple garbage bags beside the street.
27	024-040-C Rhineland Court - OPEN	С	Spoke with the complainant regarding the situation. I will need to have a dated photograph of the unit parked at the site or complaint call and I can document.
27	024-064-C Green Acres Development - OPEN	С	Mailed LOI regarding erosion control compliance
27	024-061-C 1366 Ridge Avenue - CLOSED	С	Completed file – unfounded.

MEMORANDUM

To: Mayor and Town Board

From: Daniel Crowell, Public Works

Date: July 8, 2024

Please find listed below an update / overview for the month of June 2024

New:

Completed monthly meter reads

- Water Cut-Offs
- > Responded to 6 pump station alarm calls
- Responded to 2 after hour customer calls
- ➤ Picked up 18 dump truck loads of brush which equals 216 cubic yards of brush
- Completed 28 work orders for various issues
- > Repaired water service leaks at -
 - 24 Green Acres Circle
 - 69 Green Acres Circle
 - 8115 Wood St.
 - 9325 Hwy. 73
 - 9820 Hwy. 73
- > Repaired 2" water main leak on Allman Road Ext.
- > Cleaned out ditch at 8044 Eagle St.

Ongoing:

- ➤ Public works mows and maintains approximately 18 acres each week to biweekly depending on conditions as well as ground maintenance at all 8 of our sewer pump stations
- ➤ 8 pump stations are checked once a week which included a visit to each station checking dialer status and recording run times. Alarm floats are pulled and checked and stations cleaned monthly in accordance to NC DWQ standards
- ➤ Weekly Chlorine monitoring is done on Mondays and consists of pulling samples from 5 different sites which change every other week
- Due to the volume of brush/yard debris collection typically takes 1 to 1.5 days of the week especially during leaf season

Cabarrus County Sheriff's Office

253 / Mt. Pleasant

Law Calls for Service

04/01/2024 - 06/30/2024

		Apr-2024	May-2024	Jun-2024
DISPATCHED	Total	60	60	45
	911 HANGUP	1	0	0
	ALL ANIMAL CONTROL CALLS	0	4	2
	ANIMAL CONTROL FOLLOW UP	0	1	0
	ASSIST COUNTY FIRE DEPARTMENT	0	0	1
	ASSIST EMS	2	0	2
	ATTEMPT TO LOCATE	1	0	1
	BREAKING AND ENTERING IN PROG	1	0	0
	BURGLAR ALARM	12	4	4
	CAC BITE	0	1	0
	CAC WELFARE CHECK	1	0	1
	CARELESS RECKLESS DRIVING	4	3	2
	COMMITMENT PAPERS	1	0	1
	COMMUNICATING THREATS	0	0	1
	DISPUTE (ANYONE)	3	4	3
	DOMESTIC DISTURBANCE	0	2	2
	DRUG INVESTIGATION	1	0	0
	ESCORT	0	1	3
	FIREWORKS	0	0	1
	FOLLOW UP	1	1	1
	FRAUD / FORGERY	0	3	1
	IDENTITY THEFT	0	0	1
	IMPROPERLY PARKED VEH	0	0	1
	INFORMATION	0	1	0
	LARCENY	0	3	1
	LOUD (ANYTHING DESC IN NARR)	0	1	0
	OVERDOSE / POISONING	0	1	0
	PROPERTY DAMAGE	1	3	0
	PROWLER	0	1	1
	RECOVERED PROPERTY	. 1	0	1
	REPOSESSION	0	0	1
	SERVICE CALL LAW	9	6	2
	SRO INVESTIGATION	0	1	0
	SUSPICIOUS OBJECT	0	0	1

		Apr-2024	May-2024	Jun-2024
DISPATCHED	SUSPICIOUS SUBJECT	3	4	2
	SUSPICIOUS VEHICLE	5	3	3
	THREATENING SUICIDE	0	0	1
	TRAFFIC ACC PROPERTY DAMAGE	4	4	3
	TRAFFIC ACCIDENT PI	0	0	1
	TRESPASSING	1	1	0
	VEHICLE FIRE	1	0	0
	WARRANT	0	1	0
	WELFARE CHECK (PERSON)	7	6	0
OFFICER-INITIATED	Total	1004	898	612
	50 B OR C	1	1	0
	ALL ANIMAL CONTROL CALLS	0	0	1
	ANIMAL CONTROL FOLLOW UP	1	0	0
	ASSAULT	1	0	0
	ASSIST EMS	1	0	0
	ASSIST SHP	0	1	0
	BURGLAR ALARM	0	1	0
	CIVIL PROCESS	3	7	5
	COMMUNITY CONTACT	1	5	11
	FOLLOW UP	5	2	0
	FRAUD / FORGERY	0	0	1
	INFORMATION	0	0	1
	INVESTIGATION	0	2	1
	LARCENY	1	0	0
	ROAD HAZARD	1	0	0
	SCHOOL INVEST	0	1	0
	SEARCH WARRANT	0	0	1
	SECURITY CHECK	560	549	555
	SERVICE CALL LAW	0	4	0
	SEX OFFENDER CHECK	1	3	0
	SPECIAL EVENT	11	6	8
	SRO ASSIST ADMIN	110	70	0
	SRO FIGHT/ASSAULT	1	0	0
	SRO INVESTIGATION	4	2	0
	SRO MENTOR/COUNSEL	66	39	0
	SRO PARENT MEETING	4	3	C
	SRO SAFETY CHECK	215	168	0
	STRANDED MOTORIST	1	0	0
	SUSPICIOUS OBJECT	0	0	1

		Apr-2024	May-2024	Jun-2024
OFFICER-INITIATED	SUSPICIOUS SUBJECT	0	2	2
	SUSPICIOUS VEHICLE	2	6	4
	TRAFFIC ACC PROPERTY DAMAGE	0	2	1
	TRAFFIC STOP	14	24	18
	WARRANT	0	0	2

Event#	Date Time	Street	Case #	callsource
ALL ANIMAL CO	ONTROL CALLS 2			A. The second
24109218	Jun 12 17:08	MALIBU RD		PHONE
24109819	Jun 13 19:44	MALIBU RD		PHONE
ASSIST COUNT	Y FIRE DEPARTMENT	1		
24111025	Jun 16 5:36	JACKSON ST		PHONE
ASSIST EMS	1			
24113351	Jun 20 0:11	MALIBU RD		PHONE
ATTEMPT TO L	OCATE 1			
24105151	Jun 5 16:33	PINE ST		PHONE
BURGLAR ALAF	RM 4			
24112697	Jun 19 4:38	W FRANKLIN ST		PHONE
24113334	Jun 19 23:36	W FRANKLIN ST		PHONE
24115235	Jun 23 4:59	NC HWY 49 N		PHONE
24118819	Jun 29 8:29	W FRANKLIN ST		PHONE
CAC WELFARE	CHECK 1			
24112912	Jun 19 11:38	E FRANKLIN ST		PHONE
CARELESS RECK	LESS DRIVING 2			
24116531	Jun 25 12:49	NC HWY 49 N/N MAIN ST		PHONE
24119559	Jun 30 23:51	NC HWY 49 N	2407010001	PHONE
COMMITMENT	PAPERS 1			
24110714	Jun 15 12:17	PAGE ST		PHONE
COMMUNICATI	NG THREATS 1			
24117245	Jun 26 14:53	COOK ST	2406260013	PHONE
DISPUTE (ANYC	DNE) 3			
24107009	Jun 8 21:25	PINTO PL		PHONE
24110793	Jun 15 16:24	JACKSON ST		PHONE

24114958	Jun 22 16:58	LEE ST	PHONE
DOMESTIC DIS	TURBANCE 2		
24107084	Jun 9 0:34	ROSS CIR	PHONE
24112003	Jun 18 1:44	MPCI ST	PHONE
ESCORT 3			
24102787	Jun 1 10:26	N COLLEGE ST	PHONE
24104808	Jun 5 8:25	NC HWY 49 N	PHONE
24118190	Jun 28 8:27	NC HWY 49 N	PHONE
FIREWORKS	1		ne en e
24119502	Jun 30 21:33	LEE ST/SHORT ST	PHONE
FOLLOW UP	1		
24113270	Jun 19 20:27	N MAIN ST	PHONE
FRAUD / FORG	ERY 1		
24103998	Jun 3 20:18	WOOD ST 2406030019	PHONE
IDENTITY THEF	T 1		
24112455	Jun 18 16:45	ROSS CIR	PHONE
IMPROPERLY P	ARKED VEH 1		
24106193	Jun 7 10:11	N MAIN ST	PHONE
LARCENÝ 1			
24114325	Jun 21 11:59	W FRANKLIN ST	PHONE
PROWLER 1	H S T		
24115548	Jun 23 23:24	SHORT ST	PHONE
RECOVERED PR	OPERTY 1		
24117712	Jun 27 10:54	N MAIN ST	PHONE
REPOSESSION	1		

Section of the sectio	LAW 2			
24103679	Jun 3 11:04	N WASHINGTON ST		PHONE
24106401	Jun 7 16:12	PAGE ST		PHONE
SUSPICIOUS O	BJECT 1			
24111690	Jun 17 13:37	JACKSON ST		PHONE
SUSPICIOUS SI	JBJECT 2		ng sa	
24102648	Jun 1 0:48	S SKYLAND DR/W FRANKLIN ST		PHONE
24110208	Jun 14 13:07	E FRANKLIN ST		PHONE
SUSPICIOUS VI	HICLE 3			
24105596	Jun 6 11:00	ROSS CIR		PHONE
24111924	Jun 17 21:20	BARRINGER ST		PHONE
24115068	Jun 22 21:22	PAGE ST		PHONE
THREATENING	SUICIDE 1			
24108877		MPCI ST	·	PHONE
241066/7	Jun 12 7:50	Wil Glot		PHONE
	Jun 12 7:50			PHONE
TRAFFIC ACC P			2406010004	PHONE
TRAFFIC ACC P 24102769	ROPERTY DAMAGE		2406010004	
TRAFFIC ACC P 24102769 24106835	ROPERTY DAMAGE 3	NC HWY 49 N	2406010004 2406220009	PHONE
TRAFFIC ACC P 24102769 24106835 24115103	FROPERTY DAMAGE 5 Jun 1 9:44 Jun 8 13:32 Jun 22 22:29	NC HWY 49 N W FRANKLIN ST		PHONE PHONE
ko kapanen angan sakan angan sakan angan sakan sak	FROPERTY DAMAGE 5 Jun 1 9:44 Jun 8 13:32 Jun 22 22:29	NC HWY 49 N W FRANKLIN ST		PHONE PHONE
TRAFFIC ACC P 24102769 24106835 24115103 TRAFFIC ACCID 24110734	Jun 1 9:44 Jun 8 13:32 Jun 22 22:29	NC HWY 49 N W FRANKLIN ST COOK ST	2406220009	PHONE PHONE PHONE

Total Disp. CFS: 45

Mayor and Commissioners,

June Board Report

- -We responded to 91 calls in June 2024.
- -Town Leaders and I met with Representative Diamond Williams about the future needs of the fire department. She was very receptive.
- -No mechanical issues to report.
- -All our rope rescue equipment that we ordered has come in and in service.

Thank you for your help with the Independence Celebration. I heard nothing but good things about it from everyone. And as always thank you for your continued support!

Dustin Sneed
Fire Chief
Mt. Pleasant Fire Dept.
1415 N Main St Mt. Pleasant NC

Office: <u>704-436-6314</u> Cell: <u>704-791-9365</u>

